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The Honorable John F. Kerry 
United States Senate 
218 Russell Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510-2102 
 
The Honorable Lindsey O. Graham 
United States Senate 
290 Russell Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510-4003 
 
The Honorable Joseph I. Lieberman 
United States Senate 
706 Hart Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510-0703 
 
Dear Senators:  
 
On behalf of the millions of members of our organizations, thank you for your efforts to 
draft climate change legislation that promotes clean, renewable energy.  
 
We are writing to urge you to exclude revenue sharing from new offshore oil and gas 
drilling from your climate bill.  Instead, we ask that you focus on increasing opportunities 
for renewable energy development consistent with the protection of wildlife and 
ecosystems; promoting energy efficiency and conservation; and prioritizing for scientific 
research that ensures offshore energy development decisions are based on sound science 
and protect marine ecosystem health.  
 
Additionally, the inclusions of proposals to encourage states to accept new offshore 
drilling through federal revenue sharing would be counterproductive. Taking resources 
from the Outer Continental Shelf (OCS) – which is owned by all Americans and is not part 
of any state – via state revenue sharing, and dedicating the revenue to just a handful of 
states, is unfair.  To make additional OCS revenue sharing budget-neutral, Congress 
would have to either raise taxes on all Americans or cut worthwhile programs. 
 



We also urge you not to include language that would limit National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) review for seismic surveys or other oil and gas activities on the Outer Continental Shelf. 
Allowing massive projects, such as seismic surveying of the OCS, without even considering the 
potential impacts of those actions could lead to a host of unforeseen and irreversible 
consequences to the human and marine environment.  
 
The United States should envision a future with affordable, carbon-free energy, a healthy 
environment and freedom from our unsustainable dependence on fossil fuels.  Part of this effort 
must include an emphasis on development of carbon-free technologies, including offshore and 
land-based wind power and solar power, consistent with the protection of wildlife and 
ecosystems, and the development of a meaningful national renewable electricity standard. 
 
There is not enough oil off of our shores to make America energy independent or reduce 
gas prices.  But new offshore drilling could pollute and damage coastal ecosystems and 
billion dollar coastal economies.  Instead of expanding offshore oil drilling, responsible 
climate legislation should focus on innovation and investment in clean, renewable, carbon-
free energy that creates jobs and protects our coastal economies and ecosystems. 
 
Thank you for your leadership on this issue.  We look forward to working with you to 
build a clean energy future for our nation.  
 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Beth Lowell 
Federal Policy Director 
Oceana 
 
David Helvarg 
Director 
Blue Frontier Campaign 
 
Bill Snape 
Senior Counsel 
Center for Biological Diversity 
 
Athan Manuel 
Director of Lands Protection 
Sierra Club 
 
Marty Hayden 
V.P. Policy and Legislation 
Earthjustice 
 
Anna Aurilio  
Director, Washington DC Office 
Environment America 
 
 
 

Enid Sisskin 
Gulf Coast Environmental Defense 
 
Seth Kaplan 
Senior Attorney and Vice President for 
Climate Advocacy 
Conservation Law Foundation 
 
Lynn Thorp 
National Campaigns Coordinator 
Clean Water Action 
 
Mary Beth Beetham  
Director of Legislative Affairs 
Defenders of Wildlife 
 
Phil Radford 
Executive Director 
Greenpeace USA 
 
Ted Glick 
Policy Director 
Chesapeake Climate Action Network 
 
 
 



Sarah Chasis 
Director, Oceans Initiative 
Natural Resources Defense Council 
 
David Moulton 
Director, Climate Policy & 
Conservation Funding 
The Wilderness Society 
 

Adam Rivera 
Legislative Advocate 
Environment Florida 
 
Jenette Gayer 
Legislative Advocate 
Environment Georgia 
 
JR Tolbert 
Legislative Advocate 
Environment Virginia 
 
Doug O’Malley 
Legislative Advocate 
Environment New Jersey 
 
Elizabeth Ouzts 
State Director 
Environment North Carolina 
 
Cindy Shogan 
Executive Director 
Alaska Wilderness League 
 
Michael Stocker 
Ocean Conservation Research 
 
 
Doug Norlen 
Policy Director 

Pacific Environment 
 
Tiernan Sittenfeld 
Legislative Director 
League of Conservation Voters 
 
Mike Petersen 
Executive Director 
The Lands Council 
 
Marcie Keever 
Marine Campaign Director 
Friends of the Earth 
 
Jeff Tittel 
Director 
New Jersey Sierra Club 
 
Marirose J. Pratt 
Associate Attorney 
Southern Environmental Law Center 
 
Chad Nelson 
Environmental Director 
Surfrider Foundation 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Cc:  The Honorable Harry Reid 
 United States Senate 
 
 
 


